


Regular town Council Meeting, July 10, 2023, at 6:00 pm
A regular session of the Sheridan Town Council was called to order by Mayor Judy Edwards at 6:00 pm. Council members Tonya Romkema, Tammy Todd, Tom Roberts, and Rahn Abbott were present. Public Works Director, Ty Gerth, and Fire Chief, Jeff Gerth, were present.
Guests: Stephanie Kruer, Peter Haun (WWC), Annie Wentz, Rick Hecker, Zachary Thompson, Kaylie Theis, Jim Powell, Luke Powell, Kay Colwell, Sherry Huff, April Gerth, Gary Hilliker, and Dorie Hilliker. 
Pledge
Public Comment Not on Agenda
Gary Hilliker wanted to bring up publicly that there needs to be a rate increase for the mayor position as he felt it has not been discussed officially. Judy Edwards is still working on the budget but would like to make it a priority. Gary noted it is not appropriate as a volunteer position anymore as way too many hours are being put in. Rick Hecker concurred. 
Library Report - None
Lawyer Report – Stephanie Kruer noted all items will be covered in old business.
Fire Department Report - Jeff Gerth reported a couple of calls associated with recent windstorms, including a roof blowing off a house, and downed trees. All fire department vehicles are running. The department is still waiting on permits from the state to start building and anticipated it may be a couple of months.
Public Works Report – Water: Ty Gerth reported the water system did have a flow meter fail, they will hopefully have a dummy plate this week and send in the flowmeter to be replaced. Sanitary Sewer: The Lift Station 2 pump failed start up, the service company provided some recommendations. Public Works is potentially looking at camera and cleaning sewer lines for about a quarter of the town. Roads: RA Miller will grade, water, and compact the roads for W.E. Dust to put magnesium chloride on the town gravel roads. There is not a scheduled date at this time. The crew continues to fill potholes. Parks:  Zachary Thompson has been mowing, weed eating, and watering. The recent hot temperatures are causing grass to dry up and they are working on improving irrigation. Vehicles: Several vehicles are outdated and in fairly bad shape. Ty is looking into public surplus or other counties for newer ones. 
A request was made to explain the implications of Lift Station 2 not starting: every sanitary sewer main and line goes into Lift Station 1, then to an aeration pond. When the pond fills, sewage flows into Lift Station 2 that pumps six miles to Bradley’s pivot. There is no other easy way to get the effluent to the pond. There are two pumps per lift station, one of those in Lift Station 2 failed to start after routine maintenance by APE (service company). APE found corrosion on the controller that will be costly to fix. The issue might be with the pump or the controller. The pump was installed in 2021. The hour meter was not reset at the time of installation, so run time is tracked weekly for scheduling maintenance. The installation company could not figure out why it failed to start, possibly an arcing issue. 
New Well Bid Opening - Peter Haun from WWC opened the sole responding bid for the Town of Sheridan Redundant Well proposal. Peter unsuccessfully attempted to call Jaclyn O’Connor from O’Keefe drilling, the bidder. The bid was $320,415 and the bid form was included and signed. All other requested documents were included and signed, with the appearance of a responsive bid. WWC will review the bid and report to the town council. A quick summary of the bid elements included mobilization, 6” test hole, 10” production well with 14” drill hole, grout, well development, testing, pump and connection, drop pipe, monitor and pitless unit, and trim pipe for water level measurement. Well depth is 475’ deep. Minimum flow rate was not part of the response and would be decided during the pump test. The new well is proposed to connect into Well No. 2 at the manifold. The PWS6 report determines the location of the well. To get more bids the well proposal would need to be re-advertised and let. Peter did not bring the town water model; he will finish the memo and email it to the Town by the end of the month. The Town has 60 days for acceptance of the bid. 
Peter noted that the pilot hole is not required and could be removed as the well will be in a known well field for a savings of $63,000. The project is funded by ARPA and $47,000 of Enterprise Funds from the Town for a total available of $366,000. Judy noted that the city still has a percentage match regardless of the price. The $47,000 for professional services for WWC would not go down regardless of the cost of the well. DNRC records state that Madison County provided approximately $200,000. The model is paid for under the ARPA funding through county of $105,000 (all numbers approximate). The council requested clarification of the funding numbers, which Peter agreed to provide. Judy has a call in with the County and other funding sources to go over these numbers. 
Main Street Improvements - Judy is planning to write a letter to the citizen with the pole on town property at the Main Street Park. It appears that nothing obligates the town to keep the pole there. There is legal ambiguity on whether the owner of the pole will have to remove it. Kay Colwell would like clarification as it would hold up the contractor pouring concrete at the end of July as scheduled. It is unknow if there are implications of taking the use of the land back, Stephanie will research the implication of the verbal agreement for the pole. There was not found legal transfer of the land housing the pole. Judy will write the pole owner a letter advising of the Town’s intent for her response and proof, if it exists, of a legal right. 
Park District - None
Sheridan Community Charitable Foundation (SCCF) – The SCCF is busing planning Sheridan Days. The playground equipment will arrive August 22. Installation will be generally at the ice-skating rink. Existing utilities will need to be located as holes will need to be dug for anchors. The entire site will be excavated approximately 8-12” over a 40’ x 86’ site just for the equipment, and below that to accommodate ground cover. Ty can locate water. One-Call can be called, but they only locate commercial installations and can’t find private utilities. SCCF will work with Public Works to locate as possible. SCCF had extra funding and added swings. The playground will initially have wood chips cover, replaced eventually with turf. A flagpole was planned to be in place by Sheridan Days; however, Tom Walters is installing a lighted flagpole at the pickle ball courts. Judy will call Tom as they had discussed pickle ball court improvements including new nets and painting (donated by the Walters family), but the flagpole did not come before city council that anyone was aware of. 
Old Business
1. Approval of Denning Downing Contract. 
Stephanie provided a memorandum commenting on the Denning, Downey & Associates contract as requested by the city council. Provided documents included the memorandum from Stephanie, Denning, Downey & Associates cover letter, Audit Engagement Services Proposal, Engagement Letter for Anon-Audit Advisory Services, and Standard Audit Contract. The contract requires the signature of a town representative. The documents remove Sarah Hanson as the contract person (SKE). Stephanie suggested the town request an indemnification clause change.
The town is responsible for the data that is submitted to Denning, Downing and the clerk/treasurer has handled this in the past. The town used Denning, Downing before (2012) and is returning to their services. Judy will investigate May/June 2012 minutes to determine why their services were terminated in the past. 
The contract indemnification paragraph holds the CPA firm responsible for the audit but will not defend claims against the Town “arising from the sole negligence” of the Town. The contract should state that the Town must act in “gross negligence” or “willful misconduct” or such. This may be a State of Montana standard and not able to be changed.
The budget must be completed before the audit. Judy would like a CPA available to supply information needed for the audit or assistance from MMIA. The 2022 audit is scheduled with the town’s current auditor. The Denning, Downing contract is for the 2023 fiscal year and the town needs to prepare for that change now as the 2023 audit is due June 2024. The annual report must be completed first and used to be completed by the Clerk/Treasurer. The annual report used to go to Craig Peterson before the audit but he is not available, so another CPA is needed. The annual report was submitted late, Judy will investigate if it has been determined sufficient. Costs are $19k for the large contract, a three-year term, with a graduating cost scale per year, $19k, $20k, and $21k. Rahn Abbott made a conditional motion to accept the three contracts with the modifications suggested by Stephanie. Conditions: Must change Sarah Hansen’s name to Judy Edwards and explore if we can alter the indemnity clause. Tonya Romkena seconded. All councilors voted yes. Motion passes. 
2. Extension of interim zoning ordinance
The interim zoning moratorium was signed on February 13, 2023, and was effective 30 days after signing. The ordinance provides a six-month window that can be extended an additional 12 months. The ordinance will need to be extended by mid-September and require another resolution, public reading, and public hearing. The Town will invite the public to the August 14 growth policy meeting to satisfy the required seven day published notice requirement. Tom Roberts moved to commence the process to extend the interim ordinance for 12 months. Rahn Abbott seconded. No discussion. All councilors voted yes. The motion passes. 

3. Well Issue 
Hollensteiner/Steiner – A city well resides across from the current holding tank and draws in the 50-gpm range. DH Noble granted easement to the Town for the water line and tank in 1917. The easement was amended in 2000 for the well and line in addition to the concrete tank. A lease agreement allowed the owners to use the well, pipeline, and power line with the Town maintaining fences to keep the owner’s livestock out of the well easement. The lease runs with the land so new owners must abide by both the lease and the easement. The property has sold, and the new owners would like to use the well for personal use. There was concern an unsatisfactory water quality test could impact the city’s testing as a whole. Ty noted that if the water is not included in the testing it won’t impact the entire system. Power for the well is from the same meter as the city; therefore, in current conditions the city would be charged for power. The meter has two breakers. The power for the tank is in the same place and should be moved as its been hit several times. The users of the Hollensteiner well can’t use the town’s public service identification number during any testing. Water rights for the well belong to the Town. Using the water for public use would be a significant expenditure. The new owners spoke with a past mayor in 2022 for clarification of the power and well usage. There is not an agreement with the owner outside of the lease and easement. Tom Roberts moved to craft an agreement with the new property owner allowing them to use the well provided they put in a new separate power source to the well. The term of use will be two years. No septic systems can be constructed within 100’ from the well. The Town will not maintain the well. The contract will state the conditions. Rahn Abbott seconded. The Council will review the contract for approval. All councilors voted yes, The motion passes.

4. Powell Property
Jim Powell and Luke Powell requested a variance to the interim zoning moratorium to build a shop in Luke’s backyard at 103 Jefferson Street that would include two residential dwellings. The building would be 40’ x 60’ on the ground floor with an 800 square foot dwelling on each floor. The lot size is 1/3 acre. Tom Roberts noted that the usage is inconsistent with adjacent properties, though there is a lot across the street with two dwellings. The interim zoning moratorium prohibits any additional development in the Town that may conflict with the plan the city is contemplating. The number of EDUs (as based on lot size) and the proposed 5’ side and 20’ alley setbacks are contrary to contemplated zoning. The lot is 70’ x 200’ with fire truck access to the back residences from the alley. The shop will be post and beam construction for the outside shell with 4:12 roof pitch and 16 to 18’ sidewalls. The height will be approximately that of the neighboring two-story house. Total structure height of approximately 25’ will be under the 30’ recommendation from the fire chief for fire protection. Everything on the lot except the current house will be leveled. The water ordinance would require separate services with separate base charges per unit. The existing house sanitary sewer line would be replaced with construction and the new additional services may be able to tie the main house service. A new water line will require a hook up fee (around $8000). The council noted the proposal promotes infill and urban renewal, although is dense. Concerns were parking, number of people per lot, cars on one lot, and inadequate setbacks. In reference to the interim zoning moratorium, this proposal is considered development, it is in conflict with contemplated zoning proposal (two dwelling units/one-third acre) and does not meet contemplated setbacks. Tom Roberts made a motion to approve the request with three conditions:  height is limited to 30’, only one additional unit is added, and 5’ setbacks on the side and 20’ alley be maintained. Tammy Todd seconded. All councilors voted yes, the motion passes.
5. Banking Authority

Judy does not have signing authority on either bank account and the bank requires town council minutes stating authority changes. Mike Walters needs to be removed from the accounts and the debit card and Judy Edwards added. Judy Edwards and Tonya Romkema would be added as signatories. Judy does not have the log in to upload to the bank. There needs to be a log in for the Black Mountain software and one for the bank. This item will be tabled until staffing discussion. Judy will sign on behalf of the “owner,” and the new clerk/treasurer will not have authority to manipulate the account, only access and can make ACH transfers, replicating clerk/treasurer authority of the past. The clerk/treasurer cannot write checks. Rahn Abbott moved to remove Mike Walters from having bank access and as a signer, Tonya Romkema would be a signer of checks, Judy Edwards will have access to the bank accounts and be a signer, Tammy Todd and Rahn Abbott are both signers, and the new clerk/treasurer will have access to the account at the same level that Sarah Hansen (the past clerk/treasurer) did. Tanya Romkema seconded the motion. All councilors voted yes, the motion passes. 

6. Staffing
Rahn, Judy, and Tom interviewed Jennifer Meacham. Jennifer has worked with many community organizations and is the only candidate that is willing to do both clerk and treasurer positions. She is willing to start as early as Wednesday. Accounting is a significant part of the job and Jennifer does not have a strong accounting background. References have not been contacted and a background check was not performed. Compensation would be at $20/hour with a six-month review. Tom would like to see a six-month wage increase, although it is unclear at this time if the budget will allow. Rahn Abbott moved that the job be offered to Jennifer Meacham. Tonya Romkema seconded. Tom Roberts noted he would prefer $22/hour but will settle with $20/hr. All councilors voted yes. The motion passes.
Approval of June 12, 2023, Minutes - Correct the spelling of Tammy’s name in the minutes. Tonya noted that the public in attendance was not listed and needs to be added. Under Mainstreet Improvements, the pole is complicated because the land the pole is located on. Reword to note that change of ownership of the pole. The second for ending the meeting adjournment was not included. Line 3, correct Tom Roberts name. The next meeting of the Zoning team will be on July 26, 2023. Tom Roberts made a motion for approving the minutes with the corrections noted. Tanya Romkema seconded. All councilors voted yes. The motion passes.
Rick Hecker complained he has poor water pressure at his house and would like to have Ty inspect and make a recommendation. Rick installed a check valve and wants to be sure the city valve is open. Ty will inspect the city infrastructure. 
Water Restrictions – Restrictions are not in effect but will be soon depending on well usage and tank level. Judy will make the decision but there has already been one time where usage exceeded well capacity. 
Financials - Two checks need to be signed on the city loans, but the electronic federal tax portal cannot be accessed due to Sarah not leaving a PIN number. When Ruby Valley Bank became Opportunity Bank the routing number changed and was not updated. The bank will mail the pin to the city. The SAMS number for the account for processing ARPA money from the federal government is also unavailable; Judy is working on both. 
Past Complaints - Judy found a stack of six complaints on her desk and there is no record of resolution or response. She would like help from the council to see if these items have been addressed. Emails can be sent individually and responded to individually to not violate meeting laws. The website could be updated to allow for complaints and logs of complaints.
Mayor salary - Rahn suggested that mayor salary be addressed through the budget process. The mayor’s salary should be left at $500/month, and once inflow/outflow is analyzed, any excess can be considered for increasing the mayor’s salary. From early expenditure/receipt analysis, Judy found the town is rollling over $1.8 Million from last year which appears to be incorrect. Judy has found a person from MLCT will come in and resolve the city’s financials for a $2000 fee. Also, an accountant Judy knows in Idaho, or Cole White, the CFO at the hospital, may be willing to help. MMIA might be able to suggest someone. Judy can hire professional services without a motion from the council but there is a bid process over a certain ceiling. Judy will find the appropriate service to rectify and organize financials. 
Council Member Reports - Judy will send another Mayor’s letter saying she will accept comments on the concept of zoning or growth policy but does not want comment on the plan minutiae. The Senior Center will be used for the next city council meeting. Tammy noted that there has been an influx of tourists and traffic up Mill Steet and has noted traffic going the wrong way on Mill Street. The access is also skewed and not defined which may confuse traffic. Ty put the sign back up, but further measures could be taken. Ty will prepare options for proper MUTCD signing for one-way roads. 
Tammy moved to adjourn at 8:46, Rahn seconded. All councilors voted yes, motion passes. 











